SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
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	SUBJECT: Update on the   Cleansing of Gullies and Drains


	Part 1

	REPORT OF: The Lead Member for the Director of Development Services &                         Environmental Services Directorates


	Operational


1.0
PURPOSE OF REPORT
1.1
To advise members of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee of the steps taken so far to improve the highway gully emptying and drainage operations.

2.0
RECOMMENDATIONS
2.1
That the existing service provided on Housing roads should continue as at present whilst officer meetings are held to ascertain and apportion costs.
2.2
That gully cleansing on Private streets should cease unless funding is secured from the appropriate street manager.

2.3
That the existing steps already taken be noted.
3.0
BACKGROUND
3.1
At the meeting of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee on 18 June 2001 a report was presented outlining the current gully emptying procedure, how the service was funded, and where immediate improvements could be made.

3.2
The Committee requested a further report detailing the position with regards to the progress made jointly by both the Development Services and Environmental Services Directorate. 

4.0
DETAILS

4.1
Meetings on 12th July and 19th October 2001, between representatives of the two Directorates, were held to discuss operational improvements.

4.2
To ensure a clear audit trail a revised form has been produced entitled Highway Maintenance / Highway Services – Gully Cleansing and Jetting Schedule (Appendix 1). This form will be used initially by the Environmental Services Directorate to identify the gullies cleansed as part of the cyclic program of works. Defective gullies can also be identified on the form by the gully emptying crews.

4.3
The forms are then to be faxed on a daily basis to the Development Services Directorate, who will instigate the necessary jetting, cleansing and investigatory works. The forms will be appended by the jetting crew to advise on the works carried out and/or the works that are still required.

4.4
The appended form is to be faxed to the Environmental Services Directorate as an interim notification of the works completed. Any additional repair works identified on the form are to be assessed by an Engineer within the Highway Maintenance Section. When this additional repair work has been carried out the completed form is to be faxed to the Environmental Services Directorate so that their records can be updated.

4.5
It is expected that a networked database will be instigated to ensure the update of information in real time and to negate the requirement to fax information on a daily basis. Current IT resources are fully committed so it is difficult to put a timescale on this development.

4.6
Any individual complaints or requests for service relating to blocked gullies will be referred to the

Environmental Services Directorate in the usual manner, using the standard Gully Incident form (Appendix 2). The Environmental Services Directorate will complete the form and return it to the Development Services Directorate detailing the work carried out and identifying any further works required.

4.7
In an effort to clarify the existing situation adopted highway details have been supplied to the Environmental Services Directorate to be checked against the current gully cleansing schedule. This check has highlighted the following anomalies:


a)
Gullys on highways maintained by the Housing Directorate are routinely cleansed.


b)
Gully cleansing in some Private streets is regularly undertaken.


The main reason for the anomalies is the lack of up to date highway records and the lack of communication between Directorates. Both of these issues are currently being addressed.

4.8
The legal position is that the City Council as Highway Authority is charged with maintaining the adopted highway. Whilst Housing roads are part of the network they do not form part of the adopted highway network and as such the Council does not receive any monies via the SSA for this service.

4.9
It has always been the intention of the Development Services directorate to produce an inventory of highway assets and this intention has been reaffirmed. However, the collection of data and the maintenance of resulting databases has proved to be expensive. Asset databases have already been produced for street lighting and illuminated signs throughout the City. Currently an inventory of adopted and housing maintained highways is being prepared. To extend the highway inventory to include individual gully locations would be useful, but is not currently considered to be a priority. However, initial trials of data capture utilising a Global Positioning Systems (GPS) have been carried out. The results of the trials have not proved to be conclusive and it is therefore intended that trials be continued until definite conclusions can be drawn. Additionally a citywide survey of all surface water drainage systems is required to supplement the basic information currently in our possession.

4.10
The replacement of Corbett type gullies has been identified as a preventative maintenance priority. However, funding for drainage maintenance has proved to be insufficient to address this issue and has proved barely sufficient to deal with the required reactive maintenance. Funding for the routine cleansing of the surface water drainage network and other preventative maintenance measures has never been identified for the last ten years.

4.11
The issue of parked cars on highways is to be addressed in the New Year. It is intended to hold trials to attempt to temporarily displace vehicles while gully emptying is carried out. Initially trestle signs are to be used to advise residents of the intention to carry out works the day before gully machines are deployed. The success of this initiative will be monitored and reported back in due course.

5.0
Conclusions
5.1
A commitment to close co-operation between the Development Services and Environmental Services Directorates has already been demonstrated by the staff dealing on a day-to-day basis with highway drainage issues. A dialogue has been established which has resulted in amendment to operational procedures. The situation will continue to be monitored and refined to ensure that the required improvement in service delivery is achieved.

5.5
The issue of gully emptying on the non-adopted highway network needs to be addressed, but not at the detriment of citizens of Salford. The two issues of Housing Roads and Private Roads should be addressed as follows:

a)
Housing Roads – The service should continue as at present whilst officer meetings are held to ascertain and apportion costs.

b)
Gully cleansing on Private streets should cease unless funding is secured from the appropriate street manager.

5.3
Other issues highlighted in the report of 18th June 2001 have been considered and while a requirement to make improvements has been noted the fundamental issue remains one of funding and resourcing.
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